Sketches Of The History Genius Disposition Accomplishments Employments Customs Virtues And Vices Of The Fair Sex In All Parts Of The World Interspersed With Many Singular And Entertaining Anecdotes

YMENTS CUSTOMS VIRTUES AND VICES OF THE FAIR SEX IN ALL PARTS OF THE W
? ? ? ? ? But now unto me of my loves accomplished are joyance and cheer And those whom I cherish my soul with the wine of contentment
regale..The ship tarried with him some days, till he should be certified what he would do, (104) and he said, 'I will enquire of the merchants what
this merchandise profiteth and in what country it lacketh and how much is the gain thereon.' [So he questioned them and] they directed him to a far
country, where his dirhem should profit a hundredfold. Accordingly, he set sail and steered for the land in question; but, as he went, there blew on
him a tempestuous wind and the ship foundered. The merchant saved himself on a plank and the wind cast him up, naked as he was, on the
sea-shore, hard by a town there. So he praised God and gave Him thanks for his preservation; then, seeing a great village hard by, he betook
himself thither and saw, seated therein, a very old man, whom he acquainted with his case and that which had betided him. The old man grieved
sore for him, when he heard his story, and set food before him. So he ate and the old man said to him, 'Abide here with me, so I may make thee my
steward and factor over a farm I have here, and thou shall have of me five dirhems (105) a day.' 'God make fair thy reward,' answered the merchant,
'and requite thee with benefits!'.? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that thou shouldst hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy
reason, sure, with passion is forspent..Officer's Story, The Eleventh, ii. 175..AND BOULAC EDITIONS OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF.? ? ? ? ?
With ruin I o'erwhelm him and abjectness and woe And cause him quaff the goblet of death and distance drear..20. Ali ben Bekkar and
Shemsennehar cliii.EN NUMAN AND THE ARAB OF THE BENOU TAI. (168).? ? ? ? ? By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that
mine eye dost fill, By Him in whose honour the pilgrims throng and fare to Arafat's hill,.? ? ? ? ? Tis gazed at for its slender swaying shape And
cherished for its symmetry and sheen..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Calender's Story xii.We abode thus till the setting-in of the time of mid-afternoon,
when she said, "Needs must I wash before I go." Quoth I, "Get water wherewithal we may wash," and pulled out from my pocket about a score of
dirhems, thinking to give them to her; but she said, "I seek refuge with God!" and brought out of her pocket a handful of silver, saying, "But for
destiny and that God hath caused the love of thee fall into my heart, there had not happened that which hath happened." Quoth I, "Take this in
requital of that which thou hast spent;" and she said, "O my lord, by and by, whenas companionship is prolonged between us, thou wilt see if the
like of me looketh unto money and gain or no." Then she took a pitcher of water and going into the lavatory, washed (111) and presently coming
forth, prayed and craved pardon of God the Most High for that which she had done..When the king heard this story, he said in himself, "Verily, had
I given ear to the sayings of my courtiers and inclined to the idle prate [of those who counselled me] in the matter of [the slaying of] my vizier, I
had repented to the utterest of repentance, but praised be God, who hath disposed me to mansuetude and long-suffering and hath endowed me with
patience!" Then he turned to the vizier and bade him return to his dwelling and [dismissed] those who were present, as of wont..Then she went up
into the house and put off her [walking] clothes and I found her as she were the full moon. I brought her what I had by me of meat and drink and
said to her, 'O my lady, excuse me: this is that which is ready.' Quoth she, 'This is abundant kindness and indeed it is what I sought' And she ate and
gave the slave-girl that which was left; after which I brought her a casting-bottle of rose-water, mingled with musk, and she washed her hands and
abode with me till the season of afternoon-prayer, when she brought out of the parcel that she had with her a shirt and trousers and an upper
garment (176) and a kerchief wroughten with gold and gave them to me; saying, 'Know that I am one of the favourites of the Khalif, and we are
forty favourites, each one of whom hath a lover who cometh to her as often as she would have him; and none is without a lover save myself,
wherefore I came forth to-day to find me a gallant and behold, I have found thee. Thou must know that the Khalif lieth each night with one of us,
whilst the other nine-and-thirty favourites take their ease with the nine-and-thirty men, and I would have thee be with me on such a day, when do
thou come up to the palace of the Khalif and wait for me in such a place, till a little eunuch come out to thee and say to thee a [certain] word, to wit,
"Art thou Sendel?" And do thou answer, "Yes," and go with him.'.Therewithal the young man was moved to delight and exclaimed, "By Allah,
thou sayest well, O Sitt el Milan! Let me hear more." Then he handselled her with fifty dinars and they drank and the cups went round among them;
and her seller said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is the season of leave-taking; so let us hear somewhat on the subject." Accordingly she struck the
lute and avouching that which was in her heart, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? h. The Thief and the Woman dcccxcix.She laughed and cried
out to the women of the house, saying, "Ho, Fatimeh! Ho, Khedijeh! Ho, Herifeh! Ho, Senineh!" Whereupon all those who were in the place of
women and neighbours flocked to me and fell a-laughing at me and saying, "O blockhead, what ailed thee to meddle with gallantry?" Then one of
them came and looked in my face and laughed, and another said, "By Allah, thou mightest have known that she lied, from the time she said she
loved thee and was enamoured of thee? What is there in thee to love?" And a third said, "This is an old man without understanding." And they vied
with each other in making mock of me, what while I suffered sore chagrin..But for the spying of the eyes [ill-omened,] we had seen, i. 50..Now in
that town was a man of good breeding and large generosity, a merchant of condition, young of years and bright of face, who had come to that town
from his own country with great store of merchandise and wealth galore. He took up his abode therein and the place was pleasant to him and he
was lavish in expenditure, so that he came to the end of all his good and there remained with him nothing save that which was upon him of raiment.
So he left the lodging wherein he had abidden in the days of his affluence, after he had wasted (260) that which was therein of furniture, and fell to
harbouring in the houses of the townsfolk from night to night..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. The King's Son and the Ogress xv.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF
THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..Merchant of
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Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Maraoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..? ? ? ? ? The pains of long desire have wasted me away;
Estrangement and disdain my body sore have tried..? ? ? ? ? If in night's blackness thou hast plunged into the desert's heart And hast denied thine
eyes the taste of sleep and its delight,."When I returned from my fifth voyage, I gave myself up to eating and drinking and passed my time in solace
and delight and forgot that which I had suffered of stresses and afflictions, nor was it long before the thought of travel again presented itself to my
mind and my soul hankered after the sea. So I brought out the goods and binding up the bales, departed from Baghdad, [intending] for certain of the
lands, and came to the sea-coast, where I embarked in a stout ship, in company with a number of other merchants of like mind with myself, and we
[set out and] sailed till we came among certain distant islands and found ourselves in difficult and dangerous case..There was once a man who was
exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The caravan wherein he was came by
night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and there were lions there. The man
aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the wild beasts and reptiles; so he
went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..20. Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets ccccxxxii.? ? ? ? ? Oft as I strove to make her
keep the troth of love, Unto concealment's ways still would she turn aside..Thy haters say and those who malice to thee bear, iii. 8..? ? ? ? ? My
body is dissolved with sufferance in vain; Relenting, ay, and grace I hoped should yet betide;.? ? ? ? ? To me your rigour love-delight, your
distance nearness is; Ay, your injustice equity, and eke your wrath consent..? ? ? ? ? I wept, but those who spied to part us had no ruth On me nor
on the fires that in my vitals flare..When the king heard this, he said, "I will not isolate myself from the folk and slay my vizier." And he bade him
depart to his dwelling..When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God
advance the king! This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed and a heinous against the household of the king." So
Azadbekht bade fetch the youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth!
Needs must I slay thee by the worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king,"
answered the youth, "hasten not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment
for the kingship. Whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of
affairs, there betideth him of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king.
"O king," answered the youth,.So they ate and Tuhfeh looked at the two kings, who had not changed their favour and said to Kemeriyeh, 'O my
lady, what is yonder wild beast and that other like unto him? By Allah, mine eye brooketh not the sight of them.' Kemeriyeh laughed and answered,
'O my sister, that is my father Es Shisban and the other is Meimoun the Sworder; and of the pride of their souls and their arrogance, they consented
not to change their [natural] fashion. Indeed, all whom thou seest here are, by nature, like unto them in fashion; but, on thine account, they have
changed their favour, for fear lest thou be disquieted and for the comforting of thy mind, so thou mightest make friends with them and be at thine
ease.' 'O my lady,' quoth Tuhfeh, 'indeed I cannot look at them. How frightful is yonder Meimoun, with his [one] eye! Mine eye cannot brook the
sight of him, and indeed I am fearful of him.' Kemeriyeh laughed at her speech, and Tuhfeh said, 'By Allah, O my lady, I cannot fill my eye with
them!' (200) Then said her father Es Shisban to her, 'What is this laughing?' So she bespoke him in a tongue none understood but they [two] and
acquainted him with that which Tuhfeh had said; whereat he laughed a prodigious laugh, as it were the pealing thunder..There was once, in the land
of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from
want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the
effect that he would still be under her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver
and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..49. The Man
who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold dcii.As for that which hath befallen thee, verily, it hath befallen [many] kings before thee and their women have
played them false, for all they were greater of puissance than thou, yea, and mightier of kingship and more abounding in troops. If I would, I could
relate unto thee, O king, concerning the wiles of women, that whereof I could not make an end all my life long; and indeed, aforetime, in all these
my nights that I have passed before thee, I have told thee [many stories and anecdotes] of the artifices of women and of their craft and perfidy; but
indeed the things abound on me; (173) wherefore, if it like thee, O king, I will relate unto thee [somewhat] of that which befell kings of old time of
the perfidy of their women and of the calamities which overtook them by reason of these latter." "How so?" asked the king. "Tell on." "Hearkening
and obedience,"answered Shehrzad."It hath been told me, O king, that a man once related to a company and spoke as follows:.13. Seif el Mulouk
and Bediya el Jemal ccxci.? ? ? ? ? She let him taste her honey and wine (183) before his death: This was his last of victual until the Judgment
Day..Then said the sharper, 'O folk, this is my friend and I deposited with him a deposit, but he denieth it; so in whom shall the folk put trust after
this?' And they said, 'This (49) is a man of worth and we have found in him nought but trustiness and loyality and good breeding, and he is
endowed with understanding and generosity. Indeed, he avoucheth no falsehood, for that we have consorted with him and mixed with him and he
with us and we know the sincerity of his religion.' Then quoth one of them to the merchant, 'Harkye, such an one! Bethink thee and consult thy
memory. It may not be but that thou hast forgotten.' But he said, 'O folk, I know nothing of that which he saith, for indeed he deposited nought with
me.' And the affair was prolonged between them. Then said the sharper to the merchant, 'I am about to make a journey and have, praised be God
the Most High, wealth galore, and this money shall not escape me; but do thou swear to me.' And the folk said, 'Indeed, this man doth justice upon
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himself.' (50) Whereupon the merchant fell into that which he misliked (51) and came near upon [suffering] loss and ill repute..Then, when it was
night, she brought her to me, after she had adorned her and perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of
thee." When she came to bed with me, I said in myself, "Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and
drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and betaking myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived
by me and accomplishing the time of her pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the
utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit and her father's comeliness..Thirteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 181..Cook, The Lackpenny and the,
i. 9..Officer's Story, The Ninth, ii. 167..There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace,
the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among his boon-companions was a man
called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him a single hour. Now it befell, by
the ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the Khalif and that he paid no heed unto him;
nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and he said in himself, "Verily, the
heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him that cordiality wherewith he was
wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following verses:.So she hastened to admit
the eunuch, who entered; and when he saw the Commander of the Faithful, he saluted not neither kissed the earth, but said, 'Quick, quick! Arise in
haste! My lady Tuhfeh sitteth in her chamber, singing a goodly ditty. Come to her in haste and see all that I say to thee! Hasten! She sitteth [in her
chamber].' The Khalif was amazed at his speech and said to him, 'What sayst thou?' 'Didst thou not hear the first of the speech?' replied the eunuch.
'Tuhfeh sitteth in the sleeping-chamber, singing and playing the lute. Come thy quickliest! Hasten!' So Er Reshid arose and donned his clothes; but
he credited not the eunuch's words and said to him, 'Out on thee! What is this thou sayst? Hast thou not seen this in a dream?' 'By Allah,' answered
the eunuch, 'I know not what thou sayest, and I was not asleep.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'If thy speech be true, it shall be for thy good luck, for I will
enfranchise thee and give thee a thousand dinars; but, if it be untrue and thou have seen this in sleep, I will crucify thee.' And the eunuch said in
himself, 'O Protector, (250) let me not have seen this in Sleep!' Then he left the Khalif and going to the chamber-door, heard the sound of singing
and lute-playing; whereupon he returned to Er Reshid and said to him, 'Go and hearken and see who is asleep.'.The Second Night of the Month.? ?
? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the
Reckoning-Day!.139. Khuzeimeh ben Bishr and Ikrimeh el Feyyas dclxxxii.When the dead man found himself alone, he sprang up, as he were a
Satan, and donning the washer's clothes, (39) took the bowls and water-can and wrapped them up in the napkins. Then be took his shroud under his
arm and went out. The doorkeepers thought that he was the washer and said to him, 'Hast thou made an end of the washing, so we may tell the
Amir?' 'Yes,' answered the sharper and made off to his lodging, where he found El Merouzi soliciting his wife and saying to her, 'Nay, by thy life,
thou wilt never again look upon his face; for that by this time he is buried. I myself escaped not from them but after travail and trouble, and if he
speak, they will put him to death.' Quoth she, 'And what wilt thou have of me?' 'Accomplish my desire of thee,' answered he, 'and heal my disorder,
for I am better than thy husband.' And he fell a-toying with her..? ? ? ? ? In the wide world no house thou hast, a homeless wanderer thou: To thine
own place thou shall be borne, an object for lament. (88).When he heard this, he came up to me and looking in my face, cried out and said, 'By
Allah, this is my brother, the son of my mother and father! Allah! Allah!' Then he loosed me from my bonds and kissed my head, and behold it was
my friend who used to borrow money of me. When I kissed his head, he kissed mine and said, 'O my brother, be not affrighted.' Then he called for
my clothes [and money and restored to me all that had been taken from me] nor was aught missing to me. Moreover, he brought me a bowl full of
[sherbet of] sugar, with lemons therein, and gave me to drink thereof; and the company came and seated me at a table. So I ate with them and he
said to me, 'O my lord and my brother, now have bread and salt passed between us and thou hast discovered our secret and [become acquainted
with] our case; but secrets [are safe] with the noble.' Quoth I, 'As I am a lawfully-begotten child, I will not name aught [of this] neither denounce
[you!*]' And they assured themselves of me by an oath. Then they brought me out and I went my way, scarce crediting but that I was of the
dead.."There was once a king named Bihkerd aed he had wealth galore and many troops; but his deeds were evil and he would punish for a slight
offence and never forgave. He went forth one day to hunt and one of his servants shot an arrow, which lit on the king's ear and cut it off. Quoth
Bihkerd, 'Who shot that arrow?' So the guards brought him in haste the offender, whose name was Yetrou, and he of his fear fell down on the
ground in a swoon. Then said the king, 'Put him to death;' but Yetrou said, 'O King, this that hath befallen was not of my choice nor of my
knowledge; so do thou pardon me, in the hour of thy power over me, for that clemency is of the goodliest of things and belike it shall be [in this
world] a provision and a good work [for which thou shall be requited] one of these days, and a treasure [laid up to thine account] with God in the
world to come. Pardon me, therefore, and fend off evil from me, so shall God fend off from thee evil the like thereof.' When the king heard this, it
pleased him and he pardoned the servant, albeit he had never before pardoned any..? ? ? ? ? And troubles, too, forsook us, who tears like dragons'
blood, O lordings, for your absence had wept at every pore..2. The Fisherman and the Genie iii.? ? ? ? ? Thus unto thee have I set forth my case;
consider well My words, so thou mayst guided be aright by their intent..Twelfth Officer's Story, The, ii. I79..One day, as I stood in my shop, there
came up to me a woman and stopped before me; and she as she were the full moon rising from among the stars, and the place was illumined by her
light. When I saw her, I fixed my eyes on her and stared in her face; and she bespoke me with soft speech. When I heard her words and the
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sweetness of her speech, I lusted after her; and when she saw that I lusted after her, she did her occasion and promising me [to come again], went
away, leaving my mind occupied with her and fire kindled in my heart. Then I abode, perplexed and pondering my affair, whilst fire flamed in my
heart, till the third day, when she came again and I scarce credited her coming. When I saw her, I talked with her and cajoled her and courted her
and strove to win her favour with speech and invited her [to my house]; but she answered, saying, 'I will not go up into any one's house.' Quoth I, 'I
will go with thee;' and she said, 'Arise and come with me.'.? ? ? ? ? By God, how pleasant was the night we passed, with him for third! Muslim and
Jew and Nazarene, we sported till the day..11. The Voyages of Sindbad the Sailor ccxliv.Now there was in the house a fair singing-girl and when
she saw the singer pinioned and bound to the tree, she waited till the Persian lay down on his couch, when she arose and going to the singer, fell to
condoling with him over what had betided him and ogling him and handling his yard and rubbing it, till it rose on end. Then said she to him, 'Do
thou swive me and I will loose thy bonds, lest he return and beat thee again; for he purposeth thee evil.' Quoth he, 'Loose me and I will do.' But she
said, 'I fear that, [if I loose thee], thou wilt not do. But I will do, and thou standing; and when I have done, I will loose thee.' So saying, she pulled
up her clothes and sitting down on the singer's yard, fell to going and coming..When Er Razi heard this, he said, 'Yonder wittol lusteth after my
wife; but I will do him a mischief.' Then he rushed in upon them, and when El Merouzi saw him, he marvelled at him and said to him, 'How didst
thou make thine escape?' So he told him the trick he had played and they abode talking of that which they had collected from the folk [by way of
alms], and indeed they had gotten great store of money. Then said El Merouzi, 'Verily, mine absence hath been prolonged and fain would I return
to my own country.' Quoth Er Rasi,' As thou wilt;' and the other said, 'Let us divide the money we have gotten and do thou go with me to my
country, so I may show thee my tricks and my fashions.' 'Come to-morrow,' replied Er Razi, 'and we will divide the money.'.? ? ? ? ? o. The Man
who was lavish of his House and his Victual to one whom he knew not dcccciv.? ? ? ? ? Ramazan in my life ne'er I fasted, nor e'er Have I eaten of
flesh, save in public (57) it were.."There was once a merchant named Abou Temam, and he was a man of understanding and good breeding,
quick-witted and truthful in all his affairs, and he had wealth galore. Now there was in his land an unjust king and a jealous, and Abou Temam
feared for his wealth from this king and said, 'I will remove hence to another place where I shall not be in fear.' So he made for the city of Ilan Shah
and built himself a palace therein and transporting his wealth thither, took up his abode there. Presently, the news of him reached King Ilan Shah;
so he sent to bid him to his presence and said to him, 'We know of thy coming to us and thine entry under our allegiance, and indeed we have heard
of thine excellence and wit and generosity; so welcome to thee and fair welcome! The land is thy land and at thy commandment, and whatsoever
occasion thou hast unto us, it is [already] accomplished unto thee; and it behoveth that thou be near our person and of our assembly.' Abou Temam
prostrated himself to the king and said to him, 'O king, I will serve thee with my wealth and my life, but do thou excuse me from nearness unto
thee, for that, [if I took service about thy person], I should not be safe from enemies and enviers.' Then he addressed himself to serve the king with
presents and largesses, and the king saw him to be intelligent, well-bred and of good counsel; so he committed to him the ordinance of his affairs
and in his hand was the power to bind and loose..Then they agreed upon a device between them, to wit, that they should feign an occasion in their
own country, under pretext that she had there wealth buried from the time of her husband Melik Shah and that none knew of it but this eunuch who
was with her, wherefore it behoved that he should go and fetch it. So she acquainted the king her husband with this and sought of him leave for the
eunuch to go: and the king granted him permission for the journey and charged him cast about for a device, lest any get wind of him. Accordingly,
the eunuch disguised himself as a merchant and repairing to Belehwan's city, began to enquire concerning the youth's case; whereupon they told
him that he had been prisoned in an underground dungeon and that his uncle had released him and dispatched him to such a place, where they had
slain him. When the eunuch heard this, it was grievous to him and his breast was straitened and he knew not what he should do..?STORY OF
DAVID AND SOLOMON..Then he turned to the woman and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and
recounted to him all that had betided her and her husband, first and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man and woman
who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that which the Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and
all that had betided her of humiliation and torment, what while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the
last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came
of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and
never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and
the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes brimmed over with tears at her story..The Twenty-First Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Nor, like others a
little ere morning appear who bawl, "Come to safety!" (58) I stand up to prayer..25. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin cclxxi.It chanced one day
that they sallied forth to stop the way and fell in upon a caravan in the night; but the people of the caravan were on their guard; so they joined battle
with the robbers and overcame them and slew them and the boy fell wounded and abode cast down in that place till the morrow, when he opened
his eyes and finding his comrades slain, lifted himself up and rose to walk in the way. Presently, there met him a man, a treasure-seeker, and said to
him, 'Whither goest thou, O youth?' So he told him what had betided him and the other said, 'Be of good heart, for that [the season of] thy fair
fortune is come and God bringeth thee joy and solace. I am one who am in quest of a hidden treasure, wherein is vast wealth. So come with me,
that thou mayst help me, and I will give thee wealth, wherewith thou shalt provide thyself thy life long.' Then he carried the youth to his dwelling
and dressed his wound, and he abode with him some days, till he was rested; when he took him and two beasts and all that he needed, and they
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fared on till they came to a precipitous mountain..? ? ? ? ? t. The Sandalwood Merchant and the Sharpers dccccxcviii.When his brother saw him on
this wise, he doubted not but that this had betided him by reason of severance from his people and family and said to him, 'Come, let us go forth
a-hunting.' But he refused to go with him; so the elder brother went forth to the chase, whilst the younger abode in the pavilion aforesaid. As he
was diverting himself by looking out upon the garden from the window of the palace, behold, he saw his brother's wife and with her ten black
slaves and as many slave-girls. Each slave laid hold of a damsel [and swived her] and another slave [came forth and] did the like with the queen;
and when they had done their occasions, they all returned whence they came. Therewithal there betided the King of Samarcand exceeding wonder
and solacement and he was made whole of his malady, little by little..? ? ? ? ? The absent ones' harbinger came us unto With tidings of those who
(129) had caused us to rue..Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The Weaver who became a, ii. 21..When the two kings saw that woman's
fashion and how she circumvented the Afrit, who had lodged her at the bottom of the sea, they turned back to their kingdoms and the younger
betook himself to Samarcand, whilst the elder returned to China and established unto himself a custom in the slaughter of women, to wit, his vizier
used to bring him a girl every night, with whom he lay that night, and when he arose in the morning, he gave her to the vizier and bade him put her
to death. On this wise he abode a great while, whilst the people murmured and the creatures [of God] were destroyed and the commons cried out by
reason of that grievous affair whereinto they were fallen and feared the wrath of God the Most High, dreading lest He should destroy them by
means of this. Still the king persisted in that fashion and in that his blameworthy intent of the killing of women and the despoilment of the
curtained ones, (159) wherefore the girls sought succour of God the Most High and complained to Him of the tyranny of the king and of his
oppressive dealing with them..? ? ? ? ? Yet thou repaidst me with constraint, rigour and perfidy, To which no lover might himself on any wise
resign..?THE FIFTH OFFICER'S STORY..24. The Ten Viziers; or the History of King Azad- bekht and his Son ccccxxxv.? ? ? ? ? She comes in a
robe the colour of ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.? ? ? ? ? Th' Amir (quoth it) am I whose charms are still desired;
Absent or present, all in loving me consent..There was once, in a province of Persia, a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate, endowed with
majesty and venerance and having troops and guards at his command; but he was childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord vouchsafed him a
male child, and the boy grew up and was comely and learned all manner of knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded
with coloured marbles and [adorned with] jewels and paintings. When the prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the picture [of a woman],
than whom he had never beheld a fairer of aspect, and she was compassed about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in a swoon and became
distraught for love of her. Then he sat under the picture, till, one day, his father came in to him and finding him wasted of body and changed of
colour, by reason of his [continual] looking on that picture, thought that he was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that they might medicine
him. Moreover, he said to one of his boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me largesse.' So the courtier
went in to the prince and spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he confessed to him that his malady was caused by the picture. Then he returned to the
king and told him what ailed his son, whereupon he transported the prince to another palace and made his former lodging the guest-house; and
whosoever of the Arabs was entertained therein, he questioned of the picture, but none could give him tidings thereof..?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S
STORY..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.He returned them the most gracious of answers and bade carry the Magian forth of the
town and set him on a high scaffold that had been builded for him there; and he said to the folk, 'Behold, I will torture him with all kinds of
fashions of torment.' Then he fell to telling them that which he had wrought of knavery with the daughter of his father's brother and what he had
caused betide her of severance between her and her husband and how he had required her of herself, but she had sought refuge against him with
God (to whom belong might and majesty) and chose rather humiliation than yield to his wishes, notwithstanding stress of torment; neither recked
she aught of that which he lavished to her of wealth and raiment and jewels..Now it befell, by the ordinance of God the Most High and His
providence, that Caesar, king of the Greeks, the husband of Melik Shah's mother Shah Khatoun, [went forth to the chase that day]. He started a
head of game, he and his company, and chased it, till they came up with it by that pit, whereupon one of them lighted down from his horse, to
slaughter it, hard by the mouth of the pit. He heard a sound of low moaning from the bottom of the pit} so he arose and mounting his horse, waited
till the troops were assembled. Then he acquainted the king with this and he bade one of his servants [descend into the pit]. So the man descended
and brought out the youth [and the eunuch], aswoon..Accordingly, the hangman took him and bringing out the knife, offered to cut off his hand,
what while El Muradi said to him, "Cut and sever the bone and sear (24) it not for him, so he may lose his blood and we be rid of him." But
Ahmed, he who had aforetime been the means of his deliverance, sprang up to him and said, "O folk, fear God in [your dealings with] this youth,
for that I know his affair from first to last and he is void of offence and guiltless. Moreover, he is of the folk of condition, (25) and except ye desist
from him, I will go up to the Commander of the Faithful and acquaint him with the case from first to last and that the youth is guiltless of crime or
offence." Quoth El Muradi, "Indeed, we are not assured from his mischief." And Ahmed answered, "Release him and commit him to me and I will
warrant you against his affair, for ye shall never see him again after this." So they delivered Noureddin to him and he took him from their hands
and said to him, "O youth, have compassion on thyself, for indeed thou hast fallen into the hands of these folk twice and if they lay hold of thee a
third time, they will make an end of thee; and [in dealing thus with thee], I aim at reward and recompense for thee (26) and answered prayer."
(27).74. The Simpleton and the Sharper ccclxxxviii.83. The Woman's Trick against her Husband cccxciii.58. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh
(232) dcxlvi.So I arose and putting in my sleeve a handkerchief, wherein was a good sum of money, followed the woman, who went on before me
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and gave not over walking till she brought me to a by-street and to a door, which she bade me open. I refused and she opened it and brought me
into the vestibule. As soon as I had entered, she locked the door of entrance from within and said to me, 'Sit [here] till I go in to the slave-girls and
cause them enter a place where they shall not see me.' 'It is well,' answered I and sat down; whereupon she entered and was absent from me a
moment, after which she returned to me, without a veil, and said, 'Arise, [enter,] in the name of God.' (127) So I arose and went in after her and we
gave not over going till we entered a saloon. When I examined the place, I found it neither handsome nor agreeable, but unseemly and desolate,
without symmetry or cleanliness; nay, it was loathly to look upon and there was a foul smell in it..We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a
woman made her way into the house and gathering into a bundle all that was therein, took it up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great
with child and near upon her term and the hour of her deliverance; so, when she made up the bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it,
she hastened the coming of the pangs of labour and gave birth to a child in the dark. Then she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light,
kindled the lamp and went round about the house with the little one, and it was weeping. [The noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we
marvelled. So we arose, to see what was to do, and looking down through the opening of the saloon, (112) saw a woman, who had kindled the
lamp, and heard the little one weeping. She heard our voices and raising her eyes to us, said, "Are ye not ashamed to deal with us thus and discover
our nakedness? Know ye not that the day belongeth to you and the night to us? Begone from us! By Allah, were it not that ye have been my
neighbours these [many] years, I would bring down the house upon you!" We doubted not but that she was of the Jinn and drew back our heads;
but, when we arose on the morrow, we found that she had taken all that was with us and made off with it; wherefore we knew that she was a thief
and had practised [on us] a device, such as was never before practised; and we repented, whenas repentance advantaged us not.'.When she had
made an end of her song, all who were in the assembly wept for the daintiness of her speech and the sweetness of her voice and El Abbas said to
her, "Well done, O Merziyeh I Indeed, thou confoundest the wits with the goodliness of thy verses and the elegance of thy speech." All this while
Shefikeh abode gazing upon her, and when she beheld El Abbas his slave-girls and considered the goodliness of their apparel and the nimbleness of
their wits and the elegance of their speech, her reason was confounded. Then she sought leave of El Abbas and returning to her mistress Mariyeh,
without letter or answer, acquainted her with his case and that wherein he was of puissance and delight and majesty and venerance and loftiness of
rank. Moreover, she told her what she had seen of the slave-girls and their circumstance and that which they had said and how they had made El
Abbas desireful of returning to his own country by the recitation of verses to the sound of the strings..The king read the letter and said to Abou
Temam, "We will do what behoveth in the matter; but, O Abou Temam, needs must thou see my daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear
her speech and she thine.' So saying, he sent him to the lodging of the princess, who had had notice of this; so that they had adorned her
sitting-chamber with the costliest that might be of utensils of gold and silver and the like, and she seated herself on a throne of gold, clad in the
most sumptuous of royal robes and ornaments. When Abou Temam entered, he bethought himself and said, 'The wise say, he who restraineth his
sight shall suffer no evil and he who guardeth his tongue shall hear nought of foul, and he who keepeth watch over his hand, it shall be prolonged
and not curtailed.' (121) So he entered and seating himself on the ground, [cast down his eyes and] covered his hands and feet with his dress. (122)
Quoth the king's daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou Temam, and look on me and speak with me.' But he spoke not neither raised his head, and
she continued, 'They sent thee but that thou mightest look on me and speak with me, and behold, thou speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that
be around thee and of these jewels and gold and silver. But he put not forth his hand unto aught, and when she saw that he paid no heed to
anything, she was angry and said, 'They have sent me a messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.Hejjaj (El) and the Three Young Men, i. 53..The Seventh
Night of the Month..My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, ii. 254..Haste not to that thou dost desire; for haste is still unblest, ii.
88..?STORY OF THE HAWK AND THE LOCUST..Presently, her husband entered and saw the girdle and knew it. Now he was ware of the king's
love for women; so he said to his wife, ' What is this that I see with thee?' Quoth she, 'I will tell thee the truth,' and recounted to him the story; but
he believed her not and doubt entered into his heart. As for the king, he passed that night in chagrin and concern, and when it morrowed, he
summoned the chamberlain and investing him with the governance of one of his provinces, bade him betake himself thither, purposing, after he
should have departed and come to his destination, to foregather with his wife. The chamberlain perceived [his intent] and knew his design; so he
answered, saying, 'Hearkening and obedience. I will go and set my affairs in order and give such charges as may be necessary for the welfare of my
estate; then will I go about the king's occasion.' And the king said, 'Do this and hasten.'.In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye, iii.
65..Ye chide at one who weepeth for troubles ever new, iii. 30..81. Mohammed el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi cccxcii.Then said El Abbas to them,
"O youths, sit by my arms and my horse till I return." But they answered, saying, "By Allah, thou prolongest discourse with that which beseemeth
not of words! Make haste, or we will go with thy head, for indeed the king purposeth to slay thee and to slay thy comrade and take that which is
with you." When the prince heard this, his skin quaked and he cried out at them with a cry that made them tremble. Then he sprang upon his horse
and settling himself in the saddle, galloped till he came to the king's assembly, when he cried out at the top of his voice, saying ["To horse,]
cavaliers!" And levelled his spear at the pavilion wherein was Zuheir. Now there were about him a thousand smiters with the sword; but El Abbas
fell in upon them and dispersed them from around him, and there abode none in the tent save Zuheir and his vizier..Er Reshid was like to lose his
wits for amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he beheld and witnessed. Then said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from
first to last, [and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had been present' She answered with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling
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him [all that had betided her] first and last, from the time when she first saw the Sheikh Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her
through the side of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she had ridden, till she came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him,
together with the palace and that which was therein of furniture, and related to him how the Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the
kings of them, men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba,
Queen of Queens, and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of them had bestowed upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the
Sworder and described to him his loathly favour, which he had not consented to change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of
the Jinn, men and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba, and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and
how she was thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she showed him the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her
and told him that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace,
beseeching it to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and that which had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens,
wherein she had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas
he carried her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him all that she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of
all kinds and colours among the Jinn..? ? ? ? ? How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? The shepherd still his flocks forbids, and
they obey his rede..? ? ? ? ? Quoth he, what while from out his hair the morning glimmered white, "This, this is life indeed, except, alas! it doth not
stay."..67. Haroun er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath ccclxxxv.The two girls let me down from fourscore fathoms' height, i. 49..NOUREDDIN
ALI OF DAMASCUS AND THE DAMSEL SITT EL MILAH. (1).Quoth the Khalif, "God grant thee that thou seekest! Let us drink one last cup
and rise before the dawn draw near, and to-morrow night I will be with thee again." "Far be it!" said Aboulhusn. Then the Khalif filled a cup and
putting therein a piece of Cretan henbane, gave it to his host and said to him, "My life on thee, O my brother, drink this cup from my hand!" "Ay,
by thy life," answered Aboulhusn, "I will drink it from thy hand." So he took it and drank it off; but hardly had he done so, when his head forewent
his feet and he fell to the ground like a slain man; whereupon the Khalif went out and said to his servant Mesrour, "Go in to yonder young man, the
master of the house, and take him up and bring him to me at the palace; and when thou goest out, shut the door."
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